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Report 
 
1. Introduction 

 
1.1 This report follows a series of “all staff welcome” borough and specialist based events that I 

have thoroughly enjoyed leading along with the local Clinical Directors. It has been excellent 
to hear more examples of the fantastic work that our staff do every day as well as to talk 
directly about some of the challenges we face together. I leave these events extremely proud 
of the contribution that our staff make every day. 
 

1.2 I will also update the board on a few of the priority areas I have referred to in previous 
reports: 

 
1.3 Many of my recent discussions with staff have been about the forthcoming Care Quality 

Commission (CQC) visit. Going for ‘Good’ is a minimum; our current ‘good’ areas have 
shown a real determination for ‘outstanding’.  We have been progressing work on 
alternatives to admission and treating more patients locally. As well as plans or the new 
rehabilitation ward set out in the Enfield section of this report, we have been developing 
proposals for local ‘crisis café’ and ‘street triage’ initiatives and starting to work on the 
feasibility of opening more local acute beds.  The physical health of our patients using mental 
health services is very important to us. I am pleased to report good progress in attracting 
some talent from our community services to take up leadership roles within our mental health 
services. Arrangements are currently being finalised. 

 
1.4 In addition, the Trust has been appointed as lead provider for forensic services for all of north 

London as part of the New Models of Care Wave 2 devolve funding offer.  This means 
accepting a devolved budget from NHS England (NHSE) for forensic services in all 5 Trusts 
starting in April 2018. This is designed to mean a better deal for patients and for the NHS. 
More information is set out in this report. 

 
1.6 Finally, I was extremely pleased that the Trust was appointed as the new provider for 

Improving Access to Psychological Therapy (IAPT) services in Barnet from October 2017.  
This is a real accolade for our staff in Barnet. More information is set out later in this report. 

 
1.7 The remainder of this report reflects local borough and specialist service contributions. 
 
2. Barnet Borough Services 
 
2.1 Cost Improvement Programme (CIP) 

 
2.2 The Barnet Senior Management Team has identified schemes to deliver the 4% CIP for 

2017/18 and the 2% CIP for 2018/19.  The majority of this has been achieved through 
income generation from new business, rationalisation of the estates footprint, and the re-
design of the Adult Mental Health Pathway.  Prioritising these areas has enabled the Team to 
meet the CIP target with minimal reductions in front-line clinical roles, and the support from 
the Trust’s finance and Programme Management Office (PMO) departments has been 
greatly appreciated. 

 
2.3 Barnet Adults Community Mental Health Services Transformation 
 
2.3.1 The new locality teams have been operational for three months and the process of 

transferring cases into the new structures is nearing completion.  This complex process has 
been made easier and safer by the participation of our managers and clinicians, and 
excellent technical and administrative support.  There have been some areas where an 
anticipated drop off in some key performance indicators has occurred during this period; 
however, teams are receiving support to address this, whilst remaining focused on safe and 
effective care. 
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2.3.2 The Barnet Team, along with Barnet Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG), Barnet Council 

and Voluntary Sector colleagues attended the HSJ Value in Healthcare Awards night.  
Although they joint submission did not win the award for ‘Improving the Value of Primary 
Care Services’, being shortlisted was agreed by all involved as great recognition of the 
partnership working over the past 2 years. 

 
2.4 Barnet IAPT Contract 
 
2.5 On 4 July Barnet CCG confirmed that the contract for Barnet IAPT would be novated to the 

Trust, with the Trust taking over the service from 1 October 2017.  This is the culmination of a 
period of negotiation where the Trust was able to put forward a strong proposal, informed by 
the excellent work of the Trust’s Enfield IAPT service.  Moreover, this reflects the enhanced 
standing of the Trust in Barnet, through the cooperative work on the ‘Reimagining Mental 
Health’ programme.  Most of all this presents an opportunity to improve service user 
experience through better integration of primary care, voluntary sector, IAPT and secondary 
care services. 

 
2.6 Barnet Acute Services 
 
2.7 Although there have been brief periods of easing of the pressure, the overall picture in the 

Barnet inpatient wards remain one of intense demand.  At a Borough level there has been a 
new set of measures developed to better understand the demand for beds and flow through 
the inpatient services, and work is planned to strengthen the working relationship between 
the acute wards and community teams.  The Crisis Resolution and Home Treatment Team 
(CRHTT) have adapted to a new model of Consultant Psychiatry support from the locality 
teams, with improved continuity of care for service users. 

 
2.8 Barnet Child and Adolescent Mental Health Services (CAMHS) 
 
2.8.1 The Barnet CAMHS re-commissioning process continues, with the Barnet CAMHS team 

attending a series of events at held by Barnet CCG including the marketing launch and 
commercial and technical sessions.  A key objective for the CCG is developing greater 
preventative wellbeing services.  The Trust has been scoping potential partnerships with a 
number of voluntary and community sector organisations. 

 
2.8.2 Although this is a challenging situation for the Barnet CAMHS teams, they continue to offer 

excellent care to children and young people in the borough.  The teams are confident that an 
exciting, innovative proposal will be put forward in response to the re-commissioning 

 
3. Enfield Borough Services 
 
3.1 Enfield CAMHS Waits 
 
3.1.2 Enfield CAMHS have demonstrated reduction in long waits to assessment in the Generic 

service via a focused waiting list initiative. The service is on target to comply with the 13 
week national waiting time by the end of July with continued intervention. ‘Future in Mind’ 
funding has now been authorised by Enfield CCG and the service will be recruiting eight 
additional staff which will provide clinical and operational capacity the service requires to 
manage demand in the borough. 

 
3.1.3 The Enfield Parent Infant Partnership (EPIP) won the People’s Choice Award at the National 

Infant Mental Health Awards run by PIP UK, and came runner up for Exceptional Infant 
Mental Health Service Provision and The Locality Award for Infant Mental Health.  EPIP is a 
joint local service that works with parents and their babies where mothers have suffered with 
severe post-partum mental health issues, families where their previous babies have been 
removed from their care, vulnerable teenage mothers and couples and parents who have felt 
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overwhelmed by the experience of becoming new parents.  The team has been committed to 
involving fathers wherever possible and have encouraged antenatal referrals trying wherever 
possible to establish a relationship with pregnant women to begin to think about the baby in 
preparation. 

 
3.2 Children and Young People (CYP) Specialist Services 
 
3.3 One of the three Enfield CCG Children’s Transformation Programmes includes the 

development of innovative integrated care for complex children. Together with the Royal 
Free London NHS Foundation Trust and Local Authority partners, the service is working with 
the lead commissioner and the CCG CYP GP lead to support the development of structures 
and governance in delivering an integrated health model through strengthening the current 
arrangements within a formal Health Partnership.  A third workshop is being planned to 
progress and to take forward a more detailed delivery programme. 

 
3.4 Enfield Adult Care Pathway 
 
3.4.1 Primary Care Mental Health Link Worker Pilot 
 
3.4.2 Enfield CCG has secured a 12 month funding opportunity from the Better Care Fund to 

develop Mental Health Link Workers to work in collaboration with Primary Care. The aim is to 
support Primary Care staff to manage and maintain working age adults with emotional or 
mental health needs in the community where possible.  The Link Workers will seek to 
minimise inappropriate referrals to specialist secondary services and social care by offering 
support and interventions that will improve mental health and wellbeing awareness in 
Primary Care.  The Trust is working collaboratively with Enfield CCG to set up the new team 
which will have 3.5 whole time equivalent Link Workers who will be managed and supervised 
by the Trust. 

 
3.4.3 New Locked Rehabilitation Service 
 
3.4.4 Work is progressing with respect to developing a new Locked Rehabilitation Service on the 

Chase Farm Site in collaboration with Enfield CCG, who are the main commissioners for the 
new development.  The new service will enable service users to access specialist inpatient 
services in their local area and enhances opportunities to strengthen pathways for step down 
into the community. 

 
3.5 Mental Health Services for Older People 
 
3.5.1 Reprovision of Long Stay Continuing Care patients (Cornwall Villa and Silver Birches) 
 
3.5.2 This CCG-led initiative is progressing.  There have been some delays in the new home being 

commissioned (Bridgewood Care Home) which has still to fully recruit its staff cohort and 
gain Care Quality Commission (CQC) registration for the specialist dementia unit in the 
home.  The ward teams, CCG, Local Authority and Mind representatives continue to work 
closely with patients and families to develop individual discharge plans. Not all patients will 
transfer to the new care home, depending on needs and personal choice. 

 
3.6 Adults and Older People (AOP) 
 
3.6.1 New Developments for Community Health Services 
 
3.6.2 The Service has just received confirmation of additional recurring funding this year for the 

Care Home Assessment Team (CHAT), the Heart Failure Team and the Diabetes Team.  
The CHAT service will be enhanced with additional mental health staff including Old Age 
Consultant Psychiatrist sessions and a full time senior mental health Occupational Therapist.  
The Heart Failure Team will have an additional two senior specialist nurses and the Diabetes 
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Team has additional funding to increase the number of structured education classes it can 
run this year. 

 
4. Haringey Borough Services 
 
4.1 Haringey CAMHS 
 
4.1.1 The Haringey CHOICES pilot continues.  Haringey CHOICES offers a self-referral pathway 

into CAMHS services. Haringey CHOICES provides one hour face-to-face meetings with 
children, young people and their families in convenient community based locations. In these 
appointments, a member of the CHOICES team helps individuals and families with emotional 
wellbeing concerns identify what help is available to them in Haringey. This could include 
providing information, advice and/or signposting to other local organisations. 

 
4.1.2 A CHOICES Social Media proposal is currently being developed, which will aim to post 

Emotional wellbeing messages that focus on accessing support, raise awareness of 
CHOICES and provide information on local activities/events for young people and links to 
current issues relevant and of interest to young people. 

 
4.1.3 The new Trust-wide CAMHS website has been launched and is accessible via the following 

link: http://www.behcamhs.nhs.uk/  
 

4.1.4 Additional funding has been made available for the Kids Time project.  This is a multi-agency 
project of Haringey Shed, the Trust, Family Action and Early Help and facilitates monthly 
workshops for children and young people with parents who have mental health problems. 
Workshops are both for children and their parents, and uses drama as a means of exploring 
issues which children and young people whose parents have mental health problems come 
across. BEH input is both via CAMHS and Adult Mental Health services. The additional 
funding is partly via a grant from Awards4All and partly via Haringey CAMHS 
Commissioners. 

 
4.4 Open Dialogue 
 
4.4.1 The Trust has been investigating alternative models of mental health care since 2015 and 

over the last year have been trialling an approach known as ‘Open Dialogue’.  Developed in 
Scandinavia it involves focusing on relationships and dialogue with family and friends rather 
than focusing on symptoms, which is the usual approach of traditional services.  Medication 
is still used, although research to date has shown that it is not needed as much and that 
patients have better long term outcomes. Twelve staff members and 1 service user have 
completed the 3rd out of 4 residential training weeks. 

 
4.5   Adult Mental Health Pathway review 
 
4.6 There has been a lot of positive activity in various working groups as the Trust thinks about 

secondary mental health pathways for adults within Haringey. The Consultation has been 
concluded and the Way Forward Paper has been published. The current aim is to move to 
the new Locality Teams by November. The delay in implementation is due to wanting to 
avoid two staff and service user upheavals within a short space of time. The second would 
be due to the plan to move community services currently based at Canning Crescent Centre 
to the St. Ann’s Hospital site (K and G Block) as part of Haringey’s Cost Improvement 
Programme. Exciting pilot schemes will be linked to parts of the newly formed Locality 
Teams, such as the above mentioned Open Dialogue pilot and a Primary Care Link Worker 
pilot for which Haringey Adult Commissioners have expressed an intention to provide a small 
amount of funding for one of the four Haringey GP collaboratives. 
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4.7 Older Adult Services 
 
4.7.1 The Older People services have established a good contact with a local Befriending service. 

The service sends volunteers to lonely older peoples’ homes once a week or fortnight.  They 
provide an opportunity for a friendly chat, a cup of tea or a walk in the park. The first referrals 
to the Befriending service have been made. 

 
4.7.2 The Memory Service recently attended a Dementia Pathway Workshop, led by Haringey 

Commissioners and aimed at developing a model of post-diagnostic support within Haringey. 
The Scottish ‘8 pillars model’ of community support for people with dementia was 
considered, with a possible view of adopting a similar model in Haringey. 

 
4.8 Haringey CRHTT (CRHTT) 
 
4.8.1 Peer Supported Open Dialogue (POD) 
 
 The Haringey CRHTT is learning about POD. The Team Consultant and the Deputy Team 

Manager are currently training on a PG Cert course.  From early 2018, the team will be 
involved in the world’s first trial of Open Dialogue. The practice of Open Dialogue has two 
fundamental features: (1), a community-based, integrated treatment system that engages 
families and social networks from the very beginning of their seeking help; and (2), a 
“Dialogic Practice,” or distinct form of therapeutic conversation within the “treatment 
meeting”. 

 
4.8.2 Mindfullness 
 
 The Haringey CRHTT has been running a daily mindfulness group since 28 January 2017 in 

the team room with staff taking it in turn to lead the group.  It is considered by staff that it is a 
positive development for the team. 

 
4.9 Fairlands Ward 
 
4.9.1 The team on Fairlands ward are working with Patients and Carers, coupled with better 

communication between staff and stakeholders with strong clinical leadership.  This has 
brought some benefits to the Trust, with discharges planned at the point of admission in line 
with the Trust’s protocol leading to the ward working with less than 90 % occupancy. 

 
5. Specialist Services 
 
5.1 Contract with HMYOI Feltham for Young People Substance Misuse Services 
 
5.2 Following the third sector charity, Lifeline, going into administration the Trust was 

approached by NHS England (NHSE) to novate the Lifeline contract at HMYOI Feltham for 
young people substance misuse services over to the Trust.  Following discussion with NHSE 
and Care UK it was agreed to transfer the staff and contract to the Trust.  Within 5 days, the 
Trust was able to complete a full transfer that included TUPE transfer of staff, migration of 
data and contract variation.  This is the first substance misuse service for young people 
under the age of 18 that the Trust has delivered and the first in a prison setting. 

 
5.3 North London Forensic Service (NLFS) 
 
5.3.1 The NLFS was successful in its application to the NHSE New Care Model (NCM) programme 

board to lead a NCM across the entire North London secure estate.  Providers will retain 
their individual autonomy and their contract remains with NHSE but NLFS will receive the 
devolved secure budget with an expectation to work together on a number of work streams in 
order to improve consistency, quality and patient experience. 
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5.3.2 The focus will initially be on repatriating out of London patients back into a North London 
provider bed and preventing further out of area admissions.  Gradually, the providers will 
work together on the development of step up/down forensic provision in the community and 
explore where specialist forensic provision could be centralised.  The expectation is that all 
the providers work together and pool their resources in order to share capacity, learn from 
best practice and collaborate on innovation. 

 
5.4 Forensic Low Secure Ward - Derwent 
 
5.5 The forensic low secure ward, Derwent, has now successfully been relocated to the Seacole 

Unit at Chase Farm Hospital.  The service users state that they are very pleased with their 
new environment.  The Trust is aware that there are ligature risks within the unit but these 
have been clearly identified and the risks are being managed with relational and procedural 
security.  Work has now begun to address the damp problem on Derwent Ward.  The more 
thorough review that this allows should ensure a final resolution of the damp problem.  This 
ward will then be a suitable environment in which to move Devon ward, the low secure 
admission ward, and will enable service users to have direct access to the Kingswood 
Centre, which at present is problematic due to the need for Ministry of Justice permission. 

 
5.6 NSW Positive CHOICES 

 
5.7 The NSW Positive CHOICES has evolved from the Trust’s Commissioning for Quality and 

Innovation (CQUIN) target for Reducing Restrictive Practices and has also been incorporated 
with the Trust’s Recovery College CQUIN.  The Positive CHOICES model has been co-
produced by service users, carers and staff.  Although service users are within a restrictive 
environment, the purpose of Positive CHOICES is to support them to identify what CHOICES 
are available to them, support them to develop skills in identifying Positive CHOICES and 
support them to make better life CHOICES that improve their health and opportunities.  The 
underpinning values for CHOICES are Compassionate, Healthy, Opportunities, Intelligent 
Kindness, Caring, Empowering and Safe. 

 
Implications 

 
6. Budgetary / Financial Implications 
 
6.1 There are no budgetary / financial implications as a direct result of this report. 
 
7. Risk Management 

 
7.1 There are no risk management implications as a direct result of this report. 
 
8. Equality and Diversity Implications 

 
8.1 None. 


